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NEWTOWN BOROUGH PLANNING COMMISSION

MEETING MINUTES

June 3, 2013
In attendance were members Mark Craig, Paul Snyder, David Bryk, Paul Salvatore, Warren Woldorf, Karen White, and Borough Engineer Mario Canales from Pickering, Corts & Summerson.
Also present: Attorney Ed Murphy, Project Engineer Adam Crews, Contractor Bill Manning, property owner Jodi Smith, Architect Richard Walker, Borough Councilor Chuck Machion, and residents Sara & Joseph White (143 N. State Street), Joe Gordon (145 N. State Street), Rob & Esther Novotney (145 N. State Street), and Bill Ginty (149 N. State Street).
CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Craig called the meeting to order at 6:55 P.M.  He stated the agenda: Preliminary Review of 139 N. State Street plan, and Revision to the Portable Sign Ordinance.
NEW BUSINESS - None
OLD BUSINESS

Preliminary Review of 139 N. State Street Plan

Mr. Murphy summarized the plan, and suggested that the Commission discuss Mr. Canales’s review first.  He noted that changes had been made to the plan in response to reviews received.
Mr. Crews reviewed the plans, noting that there is an existing shed and barn on the property, and that there was a lot line changes a few years ago.  He noted that the project is proposing the removal of the shed and barn, and that 25’ at the rear will be razed and rebuilt, to include a rear/side addition; the parking lot will be in compliance with Borough standards.  Mr. Crews noted that there would be a slight increase in the net footprint, which will change in response to reviews, but floor space would remain the same.

Mr. Canales reviewed his review letter, dated May 22, 2013, noting the following comments (referencing the review and including discussion):

#1
There is an existing nonconformity in the side yard; the length of the nonconformity does not meet zoning.  Mr. Crews said that there would be an approximate 12 ft. decrease to meet the 16 ft. limit.  Mr. Craig said he thought that a new nonconformity was being created; Mr. Canales said that Ms. Brown wanted a legal opinion regarding the issue.  Mr. Murphy said he has sent his opinion to Ms. Brown and the Borough Solicitor.  Mr. Canales said his opinion was that the applicant would be allowed to “bump out” to the existing nonconforming dimension, but that the issue was subject to legal opinion and interpretation by Borough Council.

Mr. Crews clarified that the exterior stairs would be removed, as well as the portion of the existing addition that impedes on the neighbor’s property.  He said that they are extending the building to create more usable office space.  It was clarified that demolition was subject to review by the Joint Historic Commission.


It was clarified that parking lot and green space would replace the barn, located behind the property owned by Joseph and Sara White, 143 N. State Street.  Mr. Canales noted that there is no requirement for buffering in the parking lot area, but said that Council could recommend it.  Mr. Crews clarified that there would be 12 parking spaces, as required.

#2
Parking striping should be indicated on the plans, to comply with ZO Section 502.A.5.

#3
Outdoor lighting was not addressed in the plans.  Mr. Murphy said that they plan to have residential lighting, not parking lot lights.  Mr. Craig questioned if there were parking lot lighting requirements.  Mr. Crews said that restrictions would be set on the spread of light and impact on neighboring property(s).  Mr. Canales said he did not believe that there were parking lot light requirements.  Mr. Murphy said they felt that neighbors would prefer not to have parking lot lighting.  Mr. Walker said that motion sensing lighting would probably be placed on the building side of the parking lot.  Mr. Canales said that lighting should be included in the plans.

#4
All non-residential uses should be outlined in the plans.

#5
Mr. Canales asked what was being planned for an exterior door on the south side of the building, and its sidewalk access, which is not indicated on the plans.  Mr. Crews said that they would speak with the architect and that a sidewalk would be provided if the door remains.

#6
Mr. Canalas said that the Borough should receive written evidence of communication with neighbors regarding property encroachments.  It was clarified that the applicant’s screen porch that crosses the property line would be removed, and that a portion of the driveway at 143 N. State Street that lies over the property line would be removed.  Some fences at the rear in the north will also be removed.  Mr. Canalas noted that the PVC fence and deck encroach onto the applicant’s property from the Hackett’s property.


Mr. Canales said that it is important, from an engineering standpoint, to clarify and fix encroachment issues.  Mr. Crews said that some of the issues affect the impervious surface requirements, and that some issues conflict with construction.  He noted that the plan shows the removal of the portion of the driveway at 143 N. State Street that lies over the property lot line; they would like to reclaim that property, which figures into the impervious surface computations.

Mr. Murphy said that everyone’s rights need to be recognized.  He said that this might include an allowance in impervious surface for the project to avoid some removal of encroachments, such as a portion of the White’s driveway at 143 N. State Street.  Mr. Salvatore suggested that an easement could be established to allow the driveway to remain.  He said that all the encroachment issues that have occurred throughout the years need to be addressed, and that the applicant should not be penalized.


Mr. Craig said that the Planning Commission needs details for each issue in order to formulate its recommendations.  Mr. Salvatore said that perhaps some variances might be the result of discussions between/agreements with the applicant and neighboring property owners.  Mr. Murphy said they would be happy to meet with and work with all interested parties.
#7
Mr. Canales noted that HARB review of the plan is required.

#9-13
These items are will-comply’s, addressing dimensioning of curve radii, trash and recycling, and required reviews from other agencies.

#14
Addresses the note required by SALDO to be added to the Record plan.

#15
Addresses the requirement for the addition of curbing to direct drainage away from neighboring properties.  Mr. Crews said they would like to provide this through swailing and berming.  Mr. Canales said he was willing to discuss the alternative, but felt that curbing might be the easiest method.

#16, 17
 Addresses technical issues.  Mr. Canales said that construction specifications needed to be submitted.

The Commission reviewed the letter from the Zoning Officer, dated May 29, 2013.

#2-6
These issues were addressed in the discussion of the Engineer’s review.

#1
Mr. Murphy said that, to date, only one tenant has been identified, but there could be more.  He said that they would proceed with the current plan, and would return, if required, if there are multiple tenants.  Mr. Woldorf noted that Newtown Artesian Water Company want to know how many tenants would inhabit the building in order to determine the required number of meters.

Public Comment on the plan for 139 N. State Street

Bill Ginty, 149 N. State Street, said he would like the barn to remain.  He said that the north end of State Street, in the historic district, is mostly residential, and that the barn is an important historic element.  Mr. Ginty said that the barn has a good roof and good timbers and does not need to be torn down.  He noted that it is one of the few barns of its size remaining in the historic district, and said he thought that the state would object to its demolition.  Mr. Ginty said it was hard to believe that there would be only one light in the parking lot.

Joseph White, 143 N. State Street, said that, although the north end of the street was mostly residential, he recognized that mixed use is allowed.  He said he was not thrilled with the expansion of the building.  Mr. White said that the project may render his driveway unusable and so did not support the project.

Esther Novotney, 145 N. State Street, said she has lived in her house for more than 9 years, and did not like the nebulousness of the project.  She said that the parking is bad on State Street, and that people do not use off street parking, many times blocking her driveway.  Ms. Novotney said they had done landscaping that would be next to a parking lot if the current plan was approved, and said she would rather see the north end of the street be residential.
Joe Gordon, 145 N. State Street, said the barn was beautiful and that he would like to see it refurbished.  He said it was in poor condition and he was afraid it might fall and injure someone.

Mr. Craig noted that demolition of the barn would require review and recommendation from both HARB and the Joint Historic Commission.

Sara White, 143 N. State Street, said that they had installed a new fence and inquired about the removal of a chain link fence on their property; Mr. Canales said that the new fence would not be affected by the project.  Mr. Crews said that he knew of no plans for the chain link fence; Mr. Canales suggested that the fencing be added to the discussion with residents.
Robert Novotney, 145 N. State Street, inquired about the elevation at the barn’s location and its affect on water drainage.  Mr. Canales said that any water would drain onto State Street and away from his property; Mr. Craig suggested that the engineer confirm this.

Mr. Craig said that the Planning Commission could not render much opinion now, as there were too many open issues such as zoning, encroachments and historic issues.  Mr. Murphy said they expect to revise the plans and hold discussions with neighbors.

Mr. Salvatore made a motion to table the plan, pending further completion of items raised by the Zoning Officer and Borough Engineer.  Mr. Snyder seconded the motion, which was approved 6-0 by the Commission.

Mr. Canales noted that the Planning Commission usually approves a project like this as an office building, regardless of the number of tenants, which is a zoning issue.

Portable Sign Ordinance
The Commission reviewed the revised verbiage drafted by Mr. Woldorf.  Mr. Woldorf said that the ordinance basically leaves it up to the Zoning Officer if she/he wants to review portable signs.  He noted that no businesses have been represented in the signage discussions, and that there does not seem to be very much interest in the issue from local business.  Mr. Woldorf said that there was no point in the ordinance if it was not going to be enforced.  Mr. Craig said that he would take the revised ordinance back to Council.  Mr. Woldorf noted that Yardley Borough Council amended their portable sign ordinance, which gives the job of review to their Zoning Officer, not to their Council.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Mr. Woldorf made a motion to approve the minutes of the meeting of May 6, 2013, with the following changes:  
· Page 1, under NEW BUSINESS, Old Comcast Building Plan - correct Ms. Smith’s first name to “Jodi” in both paragraphs
· Page 1, under NEW BUSINESS, Old Comcast Building Plan, 3rd line - add “said” between “Craig” and “that”

· Page 1, under NEW BUSINESS, Old Comcast Building Plan, 5th line – add “listed on the plan” after “variances”

· Page 1, under NEW BUSINESS, Old Comcast Building Plan, 7th line – change “engineer” to “Zoning Officer”

· Page 1, OLD BUSINESS, 2nd paragraph – delete the final sentence

· Page 1, OLD BUSINESS, 5th paragraph – delete the phrase “and noted that it did not include permits or fees”

Mr. Salvatore seconded the motion, which was approved 5-0 by the Board, with abstention by Ms. White.
PUBLIC COMMENT – There was no public comment. 
MEMBER COMMENTS
Mr. Woldorf said that the reviews by the Borough Engineer and Zoning Officer were good.  He suggested that Ms. Brown should review all the submitted reviews and documents, not just some.  Mr. Craig said she should review all the plans, and said that he would speak to the Borough liaison.
ADJOURNMENT
On a motion from Mr. Salvatore, seconded by Mr. Woldorf, the meeting was adjourned at 8:35pm.
The next regular meeting is scheduled for Monday, July 1, 2013 at 7:00 P.M.  
Respectfully submitted,

______________________

Leslie P. Dunleavy
Recording Secretary
Newtown Borough Planning Commission
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